	Friends of Cherry Orchard Jubilee Country Park


	Meeting:
	The Annual General Meeting of the Friends of Cherry Orchard Park 

	Date:
	9th July 2014

	Time:
	7:30 pm  

	Place:
	Grove Wood Primary School.


MINUTES

Meeting started: 7:30 pm
1. Welcome and Apologies for Absence
The Chairman introduced Cllr Ian Ward and Marcus Hotten, RDC Open Spaces Manager, and welcomed everyone to the meeting.  

Apologies for absence were received from Richard Bond, Angie Coxon, Tim Longley, Mandy Milne,  Maureen Taylor, Tony Rhodes-German, Chris Walker

2. Minutes
The minutes of the meeting held on 3rd July, 2013, were confirmed and signed as a true record.

3. Matters Arising from the Minutes
The meeting agreed that any matters arising from the minutes would be raised in the Open Forum at the end of the meeting.

4. Chairperson’s Report
The Chairman thanked the committee for its hard work during the previous year and gave his report.

Heather Meggison thanked the Chairman for his report and proposed that it be accepted.

Sandie Bevan-Jones seconded the proposal.
The Chairman’s report was accepted.
A copy of the Chairman’s report is appended to these Minutes.

5. Treasurer’s Report
The meeting was informed that due to pressure of work Nick Cornish has reluctantly resigned his position as Treasurer.   The Vice Chair advised that Mr Cornish remains committed to the Friends group and will continue to be an active committee member.  She went on explain that the Secretary has been covering the Treasurer’s tasks in recent weeks.  

The Secretary thanked Nick Cornish for his hard work on behalf of the group and proposed a vote of thanks.  The meeting was pleased to support this.

The Secretary gave the Treasurer’s Report

It was noted that membership has increased to 240 members.

The balance of funds in the bank is £947.75 on July 7th 2014
The Friends have donated to the park a tree, Acer Campestre/Field Maple and a bench.  These have both been placed in the south west corner of the Lake Meadow.

Funds raised on Apple Day have been used to purchase a heavy duty gazebo for use in park activities and a marquee to augment those borrowed on Apple Day.

A charitable donation of £100 was made to the Kirste 5 race to support Macmillan Nurses and Bosom Pals, in memory or Kirste Bowman who loved the park and trained in it regularly.

Further use of the group’s funds is discussed in item 8.

Ruth Wright thanked the Secretary for the Treasurer’s Report and proposed that it be accepted.

Nick Cornish seconded the proposal.
The Treasurer’s Report was accepted.
6. Election of Officers
Election of Treasurer for the coming year

Jill Ewing proposed committee member Maureen Taylor who has agreed to take on the role if elected.

Laura Hutchinson seconded the proposal
Maureen Taylor was elected Treasurer unopposed.
Ruth Wright proposed that the other standing officers be re-elected unopposed.

Sue Harper seconded the proposal.
The Chairman, Vice Chair and Secretary were re-elected unopposed.
Chairman: Graham Hutchinson


Vice Chair: Jill Ewing

Secretary: Penny Down

7. Subscription
The Chairman proposed that the annual subscription of £5 remain unchanged for the coming year.

Nick Cornish seconded the proposal.
It was agreed that the annual subscription of £5 will continue for a further year.
8. Constitution
The Vice Chair advised the meeting that the committee have discussed the focus for spending in relation to the aims of the group to ensure that money raised during the year can be used in a way that best benefits the park and park users (details attached).  The meeting studied the updated aims.

Nick Cornish proposed that the members agree the update by replacing the existing Aims with the revised version.

Sandy Bevan-Jones seconded the proposal.
Members agreed to replace the existing Aims with the revised version.
The meeting broke for refreshments: 
Meeting resumed: 8:15 pm
9. Open Forum

The meeting was invited to air their views and suggestions and initiate useful discussion. 
Notes taken are appended to these minutes.

Graham Hutchinson thanked Cllr Ward and Marcus Hotten for the input to the meeting which was very much appreciated.  He went on to thank Marcus Hotten for his support of the group’s Apple Day event, and thanked the Woodlands Team for all their hard work during a year of very difficult weather conditions.

10. Future Meetings
The next Annual General Meeting of the Friends of Cherry Orchard Park will be 8th July 2015.  Any change to this date will be notified.

Meeting closed: 9:20pm
These minutes will be published on the group’s website.

Copies will also be sent to all members, Marcus Hotten and Cllr. Ian Ward via email or letter post.

Friends of Cherry Orchard Park AGM, 9th July 2014

Notes
Councillor Ian Ward was introduced and invited to address the meeting.
Cllr. Ward expressed his pleasure at being able to meet, albeit very briefly, with members of the group at the start of the Summer Walk.

He went on to explain that the official opening of the Wild Flower Meadow, which occurred a week ago to the surprise many members, was planned as a low key event at which BBC radio made an unexpected appearance.   

With reference to the Wild Flower Meadow which incorporates the Pet Memorial Garden, he explained that he was faced with a ‘fait acompli’ and his challenge is to make the best of it and he hopes to work in consultation with the Friends to do that.  In particular he expressed the hope that the area around the memorial wall can be made more attractive and that he will make sure that the Friends are kept informed as to plans for the area and welcomed any ideas.

He advised that he has begun discussions with Marcus Hotten, Open Spaces Manager, about the future direction of the park and that there are lots of ideas.  He feels that it is very important that the Friends must be involved in the long term strategic concept of the park, which has tremendous potential.  

Cllr Ward went on to say that a long term view  may include a visitors centre and toilets and there will be a need to generate considerable sums of money.  With the advent of the Joint Area Action Plan (JAAP) there will be the possibility of forming partnerships with companies that will be based in the business park on the eastern side of Cherry Orchard Way and these partnerships may provide a source of funding.  In addition he explained that the Council needs to look at means of raising funds through grants and look for matched funding.

A comment from the floor (SH)
Cherry orchard is a country park but it would be awful to see it too built up with buildings and toilets, this could spoil it.  Partnership,  I know it is the way to go, what could you be giving back. 

Cllr Ward explained that one of things being suggested is the possibility of linking the growing of plants to help within holistic medicine. He went on to say that this is pure ‘blue sky thinking’ and he will be looking at all possibilities as realistically the park doesn’t have the funds for what it needs.  

A comment from the floor (GM from Essex Wildlife Trust)
The visitors centre in Belfairs Wood was seven or eight years from planning to reality and the final building is much smaller than originally planned.  However it is now a community hub with minimal impact on Belfairs Wood and that it probably had the last Lottery Heritage Grant for the area.  It is possible that in the future there may be smaller satellite centres in the area, including one in Cherry Orchard Park. 

Clrr Ward agreed and stated that whatever is planned must be sympathetic to the park environment.

Graham Hutchinson, Chairman, expressed his disappointment that although the Friends have worked to build a relationship with RDC it has appeared to be one-sided, a point in question being the allocation of £25,000 of the park budget to provide a very large Pet Memorial Garden in the park being passed by the Full Council without any reference to or consultation with the Friends.  This followed by the announcement on BBC radio of the opening of the Wild Flower Garden, though a good idea to improve the PMG project, was another disappointment.

GH went on to say that despite these past frustrations the Friends and RDC need to go forward as a partnership considering each other.  There is more to gain as a partnership. GH stressed that we are voluntary not professional fundraisers but we can work in conjunction with the council and if the council need to go through the group to get a grant then this would benefit both parties, but it can only come about through working together.

Cllr Ward expressed his belief that this is a new start, and that huge changes are going on in RDC with a new group of members who really have democratic ideas. He confirmed that going forward we have a great opportunity to make a good partnership and that officers appreciate having a Friends group that is so passionate with regard to the area, a huge bonus to him.

Question from the floor (TG)

If there is a partnership, what is the form of communication? 

GH explained that Councillors receive copies of the Newsletter and that MH and the Portfolio holder receive copies of the Minutes of committee meetings.  HM (council employee) explained that she has been a two way conduit for information in the past but owing to ill health in recent months this has lapsed.  

Cllr Ward confirmed that the form of the relationship starts from now, because he wants to know and understand what the members of the Friends group visualise for the park.  TG stated that a good partnership must be built through communication. 

Question from the floor (GHodson)
Can a member of the Friends group be co-opted onto the Steering Committee?
It was explained that the Cherry Orchard Steering Committee is only called as and when necessary, and only once in the past three years.  It is not an active committee and its function is not clear

Question from the floor TC
Is the Pet Memorial Garden dead?  

It was confirmed that the PMG will happen as unfortunately it has gone through Full Council.

VICE CHAIR JE drew this discussion to a close and acknowledged that although unusual to take Actions at an Annual General Meeting she was prepared to take the following at this meeting.

Action: The Committee of the Friends of Cherry Orchard Park will put out to members for consultation any proposals received from RDC for enhancing the existing Pet Memorial Garden/Wild Flower Meadow.

Action: The Committee of the Friends of Cherry Orchard Park will review the way in which communication with RDC and the Portfolio Holder for the Environment, (Cllr Ward) is working and look for improvements . 
The Vice Chair JE introduced Marcus Hotten, Open Spaces Manager, who described current work taking place and planned in the country park and took questions.
New England Wood:  MH advised that funding is available now to coppice New England Wood and work will be contracted out to begin in September/October.    MH described the area as a delicate and wet wood, very easy to damage.  The work being carried out will include a forestry track way to access timber which will also serve as a foot path and bridle path.  

Question from the floor (Chairman)
GH asked if there were any plans to access Grove Wood from Connaught and access over bridges.  MH explained that this has had to take a back place with efforts going to ensure that they were able to provide the forestry track.  Different funding will need to be accessed in order to link it to the rest of the park.  GH went on to point out that disabled access in the park was very poor and asked if there was any possibility of widening the bridges behind Flemings Farm.  MH said that this will be addressed but is unfortunately low on the list at present.  With regard to the locked gate at the bottom of Rayleigh avenue,  MH explained that this is a County Council issue and he will be speaking with Chris Brown at County as he feels there may be a strong case that it obstructs a statutory footpath.  

Question from the floor SB-J
Can something be done about the fallen tree across the Byway at the top of The Scrubs? It has been there for more than three months and a horse has now been injured on it.  It also blocks emergency access to the path for ambulance or fire rescue vehicles.

MH explained that he is powerless to do anything about the fallen tree as it is on property owned by the Rankin family.  He has however been in touch with Essex County Council as it blocks their Byway and he will contact them again.  He advised the meeting that ECC may give more weight to requests/complaints from members of the public who get in touch with Essex Highways direct. 

GH confirmed the urgency of this matter, with the summer holidays drawing closer fires in the woods are always a problem and access for emergency vehicles is already very limited.   At this time of year the ground is often tinder dry and residents on the edge of the wood are also at risk.  Emergency access to the park cannot be denied. 

Bylaws:  MH explained that the draft Bylaws are still with central government.  He went on to say that this is the usual speed at which bylaws progress, and it can take around three years.  He confirmed that as soon as they come back they will be published in the press.  He advised that RDC legal department has been chasing the matter and they will also be very pleased to see them finalised.

The Lake:  MH informed the meeting that this week contractors have regraded the lake banks and he is now able to look at fencing to minimise access then plant reed plugs, as it is approaching the right season to do that.  The water level will keep dropping this year, next year the final level will settle.  In October there will be a further netting to remove the remaining fish.  MH assured the meetings that the existing bull rushes will survive.

Question from the floor (RW)
Will access behind the lake be fenced off?

MH  explained that there has been a tentative suggestion from Essex Wildlife Trust that access between the river and the lake could be removed in a bid to provide a safer wildlife habitat.  EWT are looking at the possibility of working in partnership with RDC and have carried out a river survey recently.  They are looking at the possibility of putting more wildlife features into the river.  There is a possibility that the park/EWT may be able to access funding through the Hall Road development.  This may or may not be successful, it is very early days.

GM of EWT explained that EWT were looking at the ideas and proposal from a ‘Living Landscape’ point of view.  This is very much in its infancy and any proposals will go through a consultation process which will include the Friends.  

Question from the floor (LH)
Who maintains the Flemings Farm Byway which is badly rutted and potholed?

MH explained that ECC is responsible for the Byway, but he will speak with Chris Brown at ECC to see if the matter can be addressed at the same time as other work in the area.  GH added that ditches need clearing first as otherwise any repairs to the road surface will be washed away again.  He confirmed that Richard Bond has this matter in hand. 

Question from the floor (SB-J)
When will hay be cut in the remainder of the park?  

MH confirmed that he has employed the same contractor that carried out the earlier work and that the fields will be cut at the next good weather opportunity.  The risk of fires being set in the fields if hay was not quickly baled was pointed out.  MH was able to confirm that the contractor was very aware of this risk and has a good reputation for cutting and baling quickly

Question from the floor (GHodson)
The footpath from Green Lane into the park is now very overgrown, who is responsible for cutting it?  MH explained that RDC are responsible for the footpath  up to the Southend Boundary, when it becomes an ECC responsibility.    It was noted that it has been cut back once this year.  

Comment from the floor  (AJ)

For Rochford residents access to the park is usually by car, however there are two large holes in the car park again, which although recently filled with gravel have appeared again as the gravel has dispersed.  MH acknowledged the problem which he had experienced himself earlier in the week.  He will have the holes filled again.  He went on to explain that he is reluctant to spend large amounts of the park’s budget on the car park which is only temporary and planning permission for it runs out in 18 months’ time.  Until the JAAP becomes a reality and the site of the roundabout on cherry Orchard Way is confirmed a permanent car park cannot be planned.  If necessary an extension to the planning permission will be applied for

Comment from the floor (RW)
The bollard at the beginning of the bridleway near Flemings Farm has been laying down for some weeks.  MH thanked RW for letting him know.  He will speak to the Woodlands Team and have a different sort of padlock fitted to it.  

MH expressed his appreciation of the Friends Group who he feels are playing a valuable role.  He went on to describe the group as independent, well run and challenging - a good thing !

Open Forum closed: 9:15 pm
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